
 
WCMUA minutes                                                        1       December 16, 2015

WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  December 16, 2015  
Vice Chairman Scott called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) Municipal 
Utilities Authority to order at 7:35 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s Administration 
building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
 
Morris Scott, Jr., Vice Chairman   Chad Chamberlain Absent  
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary 
Robert Piazza, Treasurer        
Sidney Deutsch 
Drew Kiszonak      
Donald Niece 
Everdina O’Connor 
Philip Rosenberg 
 
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal Counsel; Daniel Olshefski, Authority Chief Financial 
Officer; Kim Francisco, Authority Fiscal Officer; Stephen Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer; 
Billy J. Wauhop, Authority Consultant; and Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Vice Chairman Scott read the Introductory Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Mr. Kiszonak moved and Mr. Deutsch seconded to approve the minutes of the November 19, 
2015 regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Abstain 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg   Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Vice Chairman Scott  Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Absent 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
Ms. Napolitani moved to approve the minutes of the November 19, 2015 executive session, but 
noted an error on the date of her portion of the minutes.  Her motion included correcting the 
error.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
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Mr. Deutsch  Yes   Mr. Piazza   Abstain 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg   Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Vice Chairman Scott  Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Absent 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below:  

 
1. A letter dated November 19, 2015, from Mr. Mikulka, C.P.M., Senior Project Manager, 

CP Engineers to Ms. Martin, Municipal Finance & Construction Element, NJDEP 
enclosing Payment Requisition (reimbursement) #19 (State’s #18) for the NJEIT for 
Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

2. A letter dated November 24, 2015, from Mr. Sauder, Project Manager, CP Engineers to 
Ms. Thomas, President, Tomar Construction Services enclosing the Substantial 
Completion Certificate for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade.  
 

3. A letter dated November 25, 2015, from Ms. Oakley, Bureau of Environmental, 
Engineering & Permitting, NJDEP to the Authority notifying the Authority that the TWA 
application for rehab of Warren Haven Pump Stations #1 & #2 is Administratively 
Incomplete. 
 

4. A letter dated November 29, 2015, from Qual-Lynx to the Authority regarding a claim 
from Tomar Construction.   
 

5. A letter dated November 30, 2015, from Ms. Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant, to Ms. 
Price, Affirmative Action Specialist, NJDEP enclosing the Quarterly SED reports for 
Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

6. A letter dated December 2, 2015, from Mr. Sakowych, P.E., Sr. Project Manager, CP 
Engineers to Mr. Patterson, NJDCA Electrical Subcode Official, in response to the 
Approved Final Inspection reports related to Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF 
Upgrade. 
 

7. A letter dated December 4, 2015, from Mr. Sauder, Project Manager, CP Engineers to 
Mr. Rockett, NJDCA Building Subcode Official, in response to inspection notes related 
to Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade. 
 

8. A letter dated on December 4, 2015, from Mr. Zeppenfeld, P.E., Municipal Finance & 
Construction Element, NJDEP, to Mr. Wauhop, Authority Consultant enclosing Interim 
Inspection reports for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF Upgrade.    
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9. A letter dated December 7, 2015, from Mr. Sauder, Project Manager, CPE to Mr. 
Wauhop submitting quotes for Central Station Fire Alarm Monitoring for the Oxford 
WWTF. 
 

10. A letter dated December 8, 2015, from Mr. Donati, P.E., V.P., CPE, to Mr. Wauhop, 
Authority Consultant enclosing a copy of Progress Payment Application No. 23, 
submitted by Tomar Construction Services for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford WWTF 
Upgrade. 
 

11. A letter dated December 8, 2015, from Ms. Guariglia, Senior Liability Analyst, Qual-
Lynx to Ms. Kaspereen in response to a claim from Tomar Construction (correspondence 
no. 4). 
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 7:40 p.m., Mr. Rosenberg moved and Ms. O’Connor seconded to adopt 
Resolution #15-57, to enter into an executive session to discuss contract and personnel matters.  
All in favor, motion carried.   
 
At 8:20 p.m., Mr. Kiszonak moved and Ms. O’Connor seconded to return to open session.  All in 
favor, motion carried. 
 
Mr. Kiszonak made a motion to give Ms. Kaspereen a one-time bonus of $1,000, for the extra 
work accomplished over the course of the year.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Ms. Kaspereen thanked the Board. 
 
CONNECTION FEE SUBCOMMITTEE REPORT 
 
Mr. Piazza, who chaired the subcommittee, explained the purpose of the subcommittee was to 
establish an equitable system for charging connection fees.  The State has an expansive list of 
different types of potential users who might want to connect to a sewer system.  However, the 
subcommittee felt their flow numbers were unrealistic.  The Authority afforded the owner of the 
LaTorre Plaza a 50% reduction from the State numbers.  Therefore, the subcommittee is 
recommending the Authority use the State’s numbers with a 50% multiplier for all applicants.  
At last month’s meeting, Mr. Donati distributed a draft of different tables for calculating EDUs 
for connection fees that are more realistic then using DEP criteria.  He prepared a resolution for 
consideration by the Board.    
 
Mr. Kiszonak asked if the resolution allows for a special circumstance that may come up in the 
future that no one thought of at this point.  Mr. Donati pointed out Note #2 at the end of the table 
(Appendix D) which provides for such an occasion.     
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Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #15-58, which amends the Rules and Regulations of the 
Warren County (Pequest River) Municipal Utilities Authority to incorporate revisions to the 
Authority’s Service Rules for modification of the method used for calculating connection fees 
(Section 5.09 and Appendix D).  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  All in favor, motion carried. 
 
CFO’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Olshefski prepared and presented a resolution for amending the FY2015 Budget, for 
reclassification of budget amounts among expense categories. 
 
Mr. Niece moved to adopt Resolution #15-59, which amends the FY2015 Budget for the Warren 
County (Pequest River) Municipal Utilities Authority for reclassification of $26,300 among 
expense accounts.  Mr. Rosenberg seconded.  All in favor, motion carried.       
 
As presented by Mr. Olshefski at the Annual Rate Hearing, there was a proposal to reduce the 
user rates for 2016.  The proposed residential rate would be reduced from $12.39 to $11.12 per 
billing unit.  The proposed industrial rate would be reduced from $24.78 to $22.24 per 1,000 
gallons.  He also presented the proposed billing for 2016.       
 
Mr. Niece moved to approve the FY2016 billing, as presented.  Mr. Rosenberg seconded.  All in 
favor, motion carried. 
 
Mr. Olshefski presented the resolution and certification for adoption of the FY2016 Capital and 
Operating Budgets.  The DCA approved the budget.   
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #15-60, for the adoption and certification of the FY2016 
Annual Operating Budget and Capital Budget/Program.  Mr. Niece seconded and the motion 
passed unanimously on a roll call vote.   
 
Mr. Olshefski presented the resolution for the amendment of the Authority’s Rules and 
Regulations to incorporate annual adjustments to Appendix C.   
 
Mr. Piazza moved to adopt Resolution #15-61, for the amendment of the Authority’s Service 
Rules to incorporate the changes in user fees set at $11.12 for residential users and $22.24 for 
industrial users per Appendix C.  Mr. Niece seconded.  All in favor, motion carried. 
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #15-62, retaining the current connection fee rate of 
$6,642.00 per EDU for FY2016.  Mr. Niece seconded.  All in favor, motion carried. 
 
Ms. O’Connor moved to adopt Resolution #15-63, authorizing the appointment of Nisivoccia & 
Company, LLP, to provide the professional services of auditor for FY2016.  Mr. Piazza 
seconded.  All in favor, motion carried. 
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GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Aside from discussion in Executive Session, Mr. Tipton had nothing further to report. 
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati commended the Board for reducing the user rates.   
 
His report was included in the agenda packets.   
 
Sewer Extensions:  The owners of the Oxford Textile property contacted Mr. Donati for 
information on sewer capacity at our Oxford STP, connection fees, and any other fees.  Mr. 
Donati informed the owner that there is about 220,000 gallons per day of available capacity at 
this time.  Their proposed development would generate approximately 97,000 g.p.d.  He also 
provided them with other fee information.   
       
Oxford Upgrade: Substantial Completion was deemed to be November 19, 2015.  Mr. Donati 
prepared and presented a resolution for the Board’s consideration.   
 
Ms. Napolitani moved to adopt Resolution #15-64, authorizing utilization of the Oxford WWTF 
by issuing a Certificate of Substantial Completion, dated November 19, 2015, for Contract #12-
01.  Mr. Kiszonak seconded.  All in favor, motion carried. 
 
Final Completion is the next step, which is when all the punch list items are completed.   
 
Tomar submitted payment request #23 for $207,970.70, which CPE has recommended for 
payment. 
 
The Authority must determine the scope of work needed for the work removed from Contract 
#12-01 by Change Order #5, plus some additional items requested by DCA, and possibly other 
miscellaneous items.  Mr. Donati recommended using the Trust for this work.   Mr. Wauhop and 
our operators will get together with CPE to discuss the rest of the work.  The Upgrade 
Committee will be consulted.  Recommendations will be brought before the Board by the end of 
January 2016.     
    
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report prior to the meeting.   
 
Belvidere plant:  He recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  In the anoxic 
zone, a mixer stopped working and was sent out for repair and replaced with a spare.  Wasting is 
done over an 8-hour period during the night, which helps keep the flow going through the plant 
and helps with decant water.  At the Water Street Pump Station, the operators removed and 
rewired the lights for LED lighting.  The polymer pump was replaced and is now used on a 
regular basis to help with settling.  Of the 4 meters left over from Change Order #5 of Contract 
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#12-01, one was installed at the head of the plant to monitor total influent flow to the Belvidere 
plant.  Nine hundred pounds of sand was added to the sand filter that was lost over the last few 
years.            
 
Oxford plant:  Mr. Wauhop recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  The new 
disk filters were cleaned and serviced.  New sludge judges were made for the two new clarifiers. 
 The outdoor light poles were sold via online auction for $6,601.00.  The operators assisted in 
installing a new drain collection system around the new garage and it was also tied into the grate 
collection system.  
   
Under general business, work continues on improving sludge thickening at the Belvidere plant.  
Mike Codis has been attending classes for his S2 license and some of his classmates visited our 
site.  The two former blowers from the Oxford facility were sold via on-line auction for $1,200.  
The #6 MCC at the Oxford plant is now fully enclosed to protect it against extreme cold 
temperatures.  The bypass road was re-stoned.   
 
As discussed last meeting, Mr. Wauhop presented a resolution to amend the Personnel Policy to 
include a policy regarding cell phone usage.   
 
Mr. Kiszonak moved to adopt Resolution #15-65, amending the Personnel Policy regarding cell 
phone usage.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.   All in favor, motion carried. 
 
Mr. Wauhop also presented a resolution for appointment of our risk manager. 
 
Mr. Rosenberg moved to adopt Resolution #15-66, appointing Sharon Cooper of Public Entity 
Advocates as our Risk Management Consultant for 2016.  Ms. O’Connor seconded.  All in favor, 
motion carried.   
 
Mr. Wauhop requested the Board’s approval to contract with AFA Protection Systems for central 
station fire alarm monitoring of the Oxford facility.  CPE obtained three quotes and 
recommended AFA who submitted the lowest quote. 
 
Mr. Niece moved to contract with AFA Protection Systems for monitoring the fire alarms at the 
Oxford facility per their quote dated December 3, 2015.  Mr. Rosenberg seconded.  All in favor, 
motion carried. 
 
Lastly, Mr. Wauhop requested permission to order a second Kaiser blower for the Belvidere 
plant before the price increase in mid-January.  There is $21,000 allocated in the FY2016 budget 
for this item.   
 
Mr. Niece moved and Mr. Kiszonak seconded to order a new Kaiser blower for the Belvidere 
plant before January 15, 2016.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
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FINANCE (Treasurer) 
 
The bills were reviewed and one bill was pulled from Operating for review. 
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #15-67 (Certificate No. 353: $77,108.06) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund, except a bill from R&R Pump for $367.70.  Mr. Niece 
seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote.    
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #15-68 (Certificate No. 361: $44,352.23) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund as presented, with the exception of the Tomar bill.  
He deferred to Mr. Tipton on the matter.  Mr. Rosenberg seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on roll call vote.    
 
Due to outstanding liens, liquidated damages, retainage and a limited remaining contract 
balance, Mr. Tipton recommended the Authority not pay any of the current payment request #23 
at this time.  There are still outstanding change orders that need to be resolved.  The situation 
and numbers will be revisited at the next meeting.                   
 
Mr. Piazza stated that based on legal advice, he recommended no action be taken on Tomar’s 
payment request #23 this month.    
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
There was no unfinished business.   
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public comment. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Ms. Napolitani moved and Ms. 
O’Connor seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting 
was adjourned at 9:16 p.m. 
 
 
__________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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